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Meetings and Events 
CPNO general meeting November 15th  

7:00 pm (social period @ 6:30 pm) 

CPNO general meetings are held every third 
Monday at First Existentialist Congregation, 

470 Candler Park Drive; committee meetings 
are held at Epworth United Methodist Church, 
1561 McLendon Avenue, 2nd Fl. (or as shown) 
All are welcome - only registered members 

are eligible to vote at monthly meetings. 
 Membership applications must be received by 

CPNO by the first of the month of meeting. 

November General Meeting Agenda: 
• Welcoming remarks, approval of agenda 

and October 2010 minutes 
• Officer and Committee Reports 
• Land Use Matters 
• New Business 
• Announcements and Open Forum 

Submit December agenda items to any CPNO 
officer by November 23rd, 2010 

Events Calendar (open to all) 

Wednesday November 3rd @ 7pm 
 CPNO Zoning Committee - Epworth  

Monday November 8th @ 7pm 
 CPNO Board of Directors - Epworth  

Monday November 15th @ 7pm 
 CPNO General Meeting –  
 First Existentialist Congregation 

Wednesday November 24th @ 10am 
 L5P Bus Assn - Sevananda Foods  

Thursday November 18th @ 7pm 
 NPU-N - L5P Community Center 

Wednesday December 1st @ 7pm 
 CPNO Zoning Committee – Epworth 
 
 

Fall Fest 2010 – Where to Begin? 
By Kate Sandhaus & Cherie King 

 
 
What a weekend! A heart-felt thank you to everyone who made Fall Fest 
possible—the 100+ artists, 16 bands, food vendors, and of course the 
wonderful sponsors who made it possible to keep the event free. Please 
be sure to support these businesses and thank them for sponsoring Fall 
Fest. 
 
And oh, the weather! Bright blue, cloudless skies and sun galore—it was 
straight out of a Chamber of Commerce brochure. Dave Aynes was 
assigned the role of “weather coordinator” and boy, did he ever come 
through. 
 
Beverage sales and ATM transactions were up roughly 30%, which 
suggests attendance was up about the same. We are so grateful to all 
the festival-goers who came out for some Candler Park style hospitality. 
Thank you all for sharing a great weekend with us. 
 
We don’t yet have final numbers, but Dave Aynes is locked in a closet 
with his abacus and will have the bottom line in time for the November 
membership meeting.  
 
An extra special thanks goes to two groups of folks. First, the 200+ (!!!) 
volunteers who came out to help. It’s amazing what you can do when 
you multiply 200 by a few hours. We so appreciate all the hard work, and 
enjoyed getting to know you all.  
 
Last but not least, to the Fall Fest committee members, we salute you: 
Michele Allen, Dave Aynes, Erin Aynes, Mary Alice Bray, Kelly 
Campbell, Mark Clement, Anna Coan, Ken Edelstein, Heather 
Hudgens, Edi Kelman, Deb Milbrath, Donna Palmer, Randy Pimsler, 
JoJo Ross, Jay Sandhaus, Melissa Uppelschoten, Lauren Welsh, 
Walt Weimar, Doug Wetzel, Christine Woodhouse. 
 
It is difficult to convey how much effort this group put in, and how many 
emails were exchanged; everyone’s inboxes deserve a break! Tell your 
families, significant others and co-workers that we appreciate them 
sharing you for the last few months. 
 
There’s been much debate around how to measure success around Fall 
Fest. We’ll gauge financial success in the coming weeks, but everyone 
who participated knows there’s more to it than that. Most importantly, we 
brought our community together. 
 
Don Long, Volunteer Coordinator at Clifton Sanctuary, who was 
absolutely integral to making this weekend run smoothly, described the 
post-Fall Fest glow like this:  
 
I actually felt energized when I got home last night for a couple of hours. 
The satisfaction of a job well done, the great sense of community, and 
the thrill of seeing the men at Clifton feeling proud. But most of all, I think 
it was that wonderful sensation that you have made great new friends 
and deepened the bonds that already exist. 
 
We couldn’t have said it better ourselves, Don. Thank you all for making 
this weekend so successful and memorable. We were honored to be a 
part of it. 
 
See photos on page 6 and at www.candlerpark.org. 
 

 

 
 



2                                   www.candlerpark.org 
 The Messenger 

The Messenger is published monthly by 
Candler Park Neighborhood Organization, Inc.  
Articles should be signed and submitted by 
layout deadline (23rd of the month prior to 
publication) via email to editor at:  
cpmessenger@candlerpark.org.  Articles 
published reflect opinions of authors, not 
necessarily CPNO or The Messenger. 

Ad Rates, Specifications, Payment 
Classified Ads . . . . . . . . . . $4 per line 
One line = approximately 35 characters / 
spaces.  First line is bold and capitalized. 
Display Ads . . . . $14 per column inch 
Ad cost = # of columns x inches of length x 
$14. 1 column = 2.5” wide; 1.5 columns = 
3.75” wide; 2 columns = 5” wide; max. 3 
columns = 7.5” wide.  Lengths vary from 1” 
to 10”, in half-inch intervals.  Please 
forward publication-ready ads (no editing 
required) in MS Word-compatible file 
formats (.bmp, .tif, .jpg or .pdf) via email to: 
cpmessenger@candlerpark.org (include 
your name, address, phone, order period) 
Ad layout deadline is the 23rd of month prior 
to publication.  Payment is due to CPNO, 
Attn: Messenger, P.O. Box 5418, Atlanta 
GA 31107 upon receipt of confirmation of 
reserved ad space (invoices available on 
request).   Ad orders not paid in full prior to 
publication are subject to cancellation. 

CPNO Officers Dec 2009 – Nov 2010 
President 
 Doug Wetzel . . . . . . . . . 678-472-7589 
  president@candlerpark.org 
Vice-President 
 Regina Brandt . . . . . . . . 404-525-4214 
 vicepresident@candlerpark.org  
Recording Secretary 
 Courtenay Dusenbury . . 404-373-0428 
 secretary@candlerpark.org  
Membership Secretary  
 Lauren Welsh . . . . . . . . 404-614-6005 
  membership@candlerpark.org 
Treasurer 
 Dave Aynes . . . . . . . . .  678-665-3283 
  treasurer@candlerpark.org 
Zoning Officer 
 Randy Pimsler . . . . . . .  404-522-5046 
 zoning@candlerpark.org 
Public Safety Officer 
  David Bruce . . . . . . . . .  404-658-9464 
  safety@candlerpark.org  
Environmental Officer 
 Trey Long . . . . . . . . . . . 706-372-5891 
  environment@candlerpark.org  
Special Projects Officer 
 Walt Weimar . . . . . . . . . 678-361-4792 
  projects@candlerpark.org  
 
 

Laughter in the Park             by Deb Milbrath 
 

2010 Tour of Homes Showcased Candler Park Hospitality 
By Mary Alice Bray 

 
Mother Nature was smiling again this year, and we had the perfect fall day 
for the Candler Park Tour of Homes. We had eight beautiful houses whose 
construction dates span 120 years.  
 
We had tour goers from intown, the ‘burbs and some visiting from other 
states and countries. We’re still getting the final numbers in, but it seemed 
like a big turnout with a constant stream of people going through the 
houses. Special thanks to our homeowners who spent a lot of time making 
their houses picture perfect for everyone to enjoy. 
 
Many thanks to Margaret Bryce, Donna Church, Judith Gott, Lexa King, 
Deb Milbrath and Nancy Porteous who recruited houses and helped with 
the many details of the tour. 
 
Extra thanks to our volunteers who greeted tour goers, sold tickets, gave 
directions, provided info about the neighborhood and all around 
enthusiasm. Some of our volunteers have been volunteering for over 20 
years! 
 
Homeowners: 
 
David & Elena Lasker, Josh & Pao Weinrobe, Jesse & Janet Reeves, 
Milissa Cole, Nicole & Brandon Forde, Vera & Michael Norman, Jeff & 
Victoria Wuesthoff, and Richard & Marishyl Ford. 
 
TOH volunteers: 
 
Robert Craig, Joe Bryce, Margaret Bryce, Judith Gott, Lexa King, Deb 
Milbrath, David Bruce, Cal Rohda, David Godfrey, Nancy Porteous, Brigette 
Killion, Pat Sinback, Doug Wetzel, Kendra Longchamps, Kate Gundry, 
Margaret Olson, Cindy Brillante, Judith Stogner, Anne DiFilippo, Pat 
Merchant, Lou Squyres, George Sloup, Alonzo Church, Nola Machen, Ann 
Denton, Donna Church, Dawn McDaniel, Michele Bowman, Beth Damon, 
Susan Rutherford, Patrice Eastham, George Click, Nora Click, Isabelle 
Click, Catherine Wallace, Sumar Deen, Elise Coker, and Pat Ariail. 
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We Let the Music Play 
By Mark Clement 

 
 
We celebrated our 10th year of the Candler Park Fall Festival with style, class and some good old fashioned booty-
shakin!  Thanks to our new Candler Park neighbor, the one and only Ms. Francine Reed,who “brought the park 
down” on Saturday night and our old friends League of Decency who had everyone moving,including Ms. Reed 
who showed up Sunday and joined them onstage! Fantastic! 
 
Other highlights included our young friends, My Homework Ate My Dog. These tweens from the neighborhood 
brought out a larger midday audience than ever before. And the STEMS brought out just as many locals. 
 
Best bluegrass band I’ve ever heard, Deja Bluegrass rocked the stage Sunday. And for our younger, preschool 
crowd, Mr. Eric of Pete the Cat fame, and Mr. Michael from the Learning Groove provided wonderful songs and 
stories the kids and parents both loved. 
 
I want to thank all the bands and musicians for sharing your time and talents with us: The Spies of Life, My 
Imaginary Band, Dave Franklin, Boo Hoo Ramblers, Webster, Seed and Feed Marching Abominable, Tommy 
Thompson Band, Olde Dog, Beautiful Little Fools, Brent Starr, Baton Bob and the Leaf Masterful. We also had a 
proclamation from the city council commemorating Candler Park on the tenth anniversary of the Fall Fest 
presented by Alan Wan. Not to be outdone, Kathy Gannon and Jeff Rater from DeKalb County Commissioners 
office made a similar proclamation. 
 
Twenty acts in two days, plus a costume contest—you could say we got the most out of our stage rental! This year 
we installed a 8x10 apron on front of the stage that gave a place for acts and presentations (and a kiddy mosh pit) 
between acts, making the entertainment more interactive. I cannot say enough about our headliners…Piedmont 
Park can have Paul McCartney and The Eagles—Candler Park will take Francine Reed and League of Decency 
any day!! It was such a pleasure working with all the acts and volunteers. It will be hard to top this year, but we 
have already started working on it. 
 
For photos, see www.candlerpark.org. 
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Locals Give Music to Benefit the 
Atlanta Humane Society 

Submitted by Boyd Baker/ 
Community Arts Live 

 
A really cool project is happening in Atlanta this 
holiday season because of Lake Claire resident 
Boyd Baker.  The Holiday Twelve is a one-of-a-
kind, limited edition cd of holiday songs donated 
by local and regional musicians.  The Indigo 
Girls, Francine Reed, Kingsized, Yacht Rock 
Revue, Stovall, Jennifer Daniels, Soulphonics & 
Ruby Velle, Gringo Star, Blair Crimmins & the 
Hookers, Oryx and Crake, Caroline & the 
Ramblers, and songwriter/poet Kodac Harrison 
all contributed their renditions of holiday favorites 
or originals for the cause. The cd is entitled 
WAG-A-LOT presents All Creature Great and 
Small and proceeds will benefit The Atlanta 
Humane Society. 
 
Baker recently founded Community Arts Live, a 
non-profit organization that brings together 
artists, the community and live performance to 
educate and inspire and The Holiday Twelve is 
his first project. “I remember buying a holiday 
compilation put out by Sister Ruby Records in 
1992 and always thought it was a great way to 
get introduced to local talent. Being a huge fan of 
holiday music, adding the twist of benefiting a 
local charity just made the project that much 
better,” says Baker about the concept behind the 
holiday release. He continues, “So many folks 
have been very gracious in donating their time 
and talents. When I said it was for the Atlanta 
Humane Society, everyone was quick to jump on 
board. WAG-A-LOT came forward to sponsor the 
project. It’s a natural fit with their wide variety of 
services for dogs, such as doggie day care, 
grooming, boarding and training.” 
 
Besides the artists and sponsor, a lot of people 
“behind the scenes” are helping the AHS with this 
project. Radio station B98.5 – THE holiday music 
station – has offered to help spread the word 
about the cd and it will be available for purchase 
from metro area BEST BUY locations. Alex Lowe 
of Red Tuxedo Productions did a fantastic job of 
mastering the diverse talents on this disc, 
Denver-based G. Carr Illustration and Design 
(www.gcarr.net) provided the artwork, while 
Video Copy Services (www.video-copy.com) 
helped with the cd production. “The outpouring of 
help from folks reminds me what a great 
community we have here in Atlanta and how 
much they believe in the work of the Atlanta 
Humane Society,” says Baker. 
 
WAG-A-LOT’s All Creatures Great and Small 
will be released on Black Friday, November 26 
and available through Monday, December 27, 
2010 for download online and at retail locations. 
To learn more, or sign up to be the first to get a 
copy of the cd, visit 
www.TheHolidayTwelve.com.  
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Scenes from Fall Fest 2010 
Photos by Samantha Shal/See more at www.candlerpark.org 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



www.candlerpark.org                              7 
 

Keep Our Police Mini-Precinct Going 
By Richard B. Shapiro, DDS 

 
Now beginning its 13th year of existence, the 
Atlanta Police Mini-Precinct in Little 5 Points is a 
cornerstone in our community’s approach to 
reduce crime. The Mini-Precinct continues to 
provide a crucial increased police presence in 
our community.   
 
But we need your help to keep it open. Thus this 
yearly appeal: for individual donations (a few 
months early as funds are running low); and for 
neighborhood support at the next CPNO meeting 
for the $5000 grant suggested by the Board.  
 
Since it opened, the increased presence and 
visibility of Atlanta Police Officers that the Mini-
Precinct brings to our community has made a 
significant difference in the conduct of those 
hanging out in L5P and the surrounding 
community. We are particularly pleased to 
continue to have Officer Dino LaRosa (an 
aggressive officer with decades of familiarity with 
the L5P area, including many years as our local 
bicycle officer), assigned to the Mini-Precinct.   
Our area is far less dangerous than it used to be, 
when shootings, stabbings, armed robberies, 
vicious assaults, with some fatalities, were 
practically routine—these types of incidents have 
become relatively rare since the advent of the 
L5P Mini-Precinct (working in conjunction with 
several other anti-crime initiatives).   
 
The Mini-Precinct is a public/private partnership 
between the City of Atlanta and community.  The 
community provided the funds to renovate the 
space and continues to pay for rent, utilities and 
other operating costs.  The Police Dept. provides 
the officers, equipment, supplies, video 
surveillance, etc.  The this satellite police 
station’s funding comes from L5P Business 
Association members; grants from the Inman 
Park Neighborhood Association and the Candler 
Park Neighbor Neighborhood Organization; and 
contributions from individual households in the 
area. 
 
Keeping the Mini-Precinct here requires funding.  
Please support the CPNO grant.  And also send 
your personal contribution now (matching your 
last year’s contribution, or sending $50, or more 
is suggested).  It’s the right thing to do for your 
community, your neighbors and yourself.  Send 
your check (include your name, address and 
phone number) to:  L5PBA Mini-Precinct Fund, 
PO Box 5733, Atlanta, GA 31107.   
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Fall Fest Volunteers En Masse! 
By Kate Sandhaus & Cherie King 

 
            If this festival is the little engine that could, then the volunteers are the fuel that got us up the mountain. More than 

200+ people volunteered at the festival this year—an astounding turnout! Thank you to the all-star cast. 
 

Sylvia Aggrey Jami Fogle Jocelyn Nettles Lydia Steward 
Michele Allen Jennifer Gerz-

Escandon 
Michele Notarianni Bruce Strothers 

Mary Iris Allison Melissa Gilbert John Offutt Liz Sullivan 
Corey Anderson Maridale Goff Margaret Olson Christine Sweeney 
Stacy Appleson Robert Haller Tom Painter Angie Thompson 

  Vanessa Aquinaga Bruce Hannaford Donna Palmer Jeff Thompson 
Greg Askew Scott Harriss Ben Peden Callie Thweatt 
Dave Aynes Greg Hebeler John Perintoni Kenyon Thweatt 
Erin Aynes Colin Heydt Randy Pimsler Jaya Tuschak 

Sam Bacote Peter Hicks Julie Pittman Melissa Uppelschoten 
Boyd Baker Cora Hilton Deborah Plute Mischa Uppelschoten 

Juanita Ballard Travis  Hudgens Trish Porter Mark Van Allen 
David Bottomley Heather Hudgens Warren Price Lauren Van Atta 
Jennifer Boxer John Iacono Willie Price Karen Vanatta 
Regina Brandt Gabby Jackson-Paez Nikie Price Emily Veazey 
Mike Brandt Lorie Jeanne-Harris Celeste Provost Lisa Waugh 

Mary Alice Bray Linda Kane Hanna PW Walt Weimar 
Suzanne Brunet Kelly Karim Marilyn Richtarik Cindy Weinbaum 
Donna Buford Edi Kelman Jan Rivers Lauren Welsh 
Patter Byrne Andrew King Webb Roberts Janis Wililams 

Mary Campbell Mandy Krasinski Anita Roberts Stacy Williams 
Kelly Campbell Christie Kuropatwa Scott Roberts Marti Wolf 
Katie Cardwell Danny Langford Gordon Rose Christine Woodhouse 
Issel Carson Davon Lawrence Samantha Shal Sarah Ziegler 

Caroline Carson James Lawrence Susan Shaw 
Grace Chapel Tim Lenczowski JoJo Ross 

Volunteers from Clifton 
Sanctuary: 

Tom Chapel Lisa Lester Jeanine Rousso Montrose 
Mark Clement Julie Linstrum John Salvesen Paul 

Anna Coan Molly Linstrum Valerie Sanders William 
Michael Connolly Emily Linstrum Jay Sandhaus Alan 

Rhonda Cook Don Long Sharon Sanford Alan #2 
Dorothy Cowan Trey Long Keith Schutz Derrek 
James Crutcher Christian Longbury Jeff Shaw Brian 

Jody Davis Kirk Marchisen Susan Shaw Melvin 
Lisa Dempsey Connie Mathis Erin Shear Daniel 

Joe Dennis Jeremy McCabe Carrie Shevlin Tony 
Barry Dufault Jennifer McCoy Jacob Shreckenpost Joel    
    Courtenay 
Dusenbury 

Karin Mebius Kara Sinkule Bobby 

George Dusenbury Ruth Middleton Molly Smalley Otis 
Ken Edelstein Deb Milbrath Raynise Smith Norris 

Josh Estes Chip Miller Charlotte Steeh  
Sam Fast Casie Morris Madison Stevens  

Curt Flaherty Pat Machen Moy Stacey Stevens  
     

P.S. We have attempted to include everyone but have almost certainly missed someone.  
We regret any omissions. 
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26th Annual Inman Park Cooperative Preschool "Growing Up Green"  
Holiday Sale & Auction at Inman Park Trolley Barn, November 21, 3 p.m. - 7 p.m. 

 
An in-town Atlanta tradition, this event is part party, part fundraiser, part reunion and part shopping experience. 
2010 marks the twenty-sixth anniversary of IPCP’s  auction, which has gone from being a tiny affair raising $3,000 
in 1984 to this year’s gala event. With both a silent and a live auction, attendees will have the opportunity to bid on 
all sorts of items and services like restaurant gift certificates, fitness classes, architectural consultations, weekend 
getaways and more. They'll also be raffling off a three-course dinner for four with Celebrity Chef Tracy Nailor as 
well as a fire truck ride. Admission to the IPCP Annual Holiday Sale and Auction is FREE. Auction proceeds 
support the preschool by providing books, toys and educational materials, maintaining the school’s award-winning 
greenspace and supporting scholarship programs. 
 

Oakhurst Cooperative Preschool’s 2010 Auction Jubilee at All Souls Fellowship in 
Decatur, Saturday, November 13th from 3 to 6 p.m. 

The silent auction will feature many exceptional items including original art from local artists, unique hand-crafted 
apparel and gifts, memberships, vacation home rentals, gift certificates and retail items from Decatur and Intown 
Atlanta’s favorite stores and restaurants and much more! Oakhurst Cooperative Preschool’s Auction Jubilee is a 
casual, family-friendly event with something to interest everyone.  There will be food, fun and entertainment 
including children’s activities and live music. Oakhurst Cooperative Preschool (OCP) is a nonprofit, parent-teacher 
cooperative established in 2005. The proceeds from this auction will benefit the special projects for OCP, including 
our tuition assistance program. Admission to the Auction Jubilee is free.  Pre-register to bid during the event 
at www.oakhurstcoop.com. For questions or to make a donation to the silent auction, please call 404-370-0257 or 
email at ocpauction@gmail.com. 
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Vote on Iverson Park Plan 
By Eric Dusenbury 

  
At the November CPNO meeting we will 
have a presentation from the Friends of 
Iverson Park on a plan they would like to 
implement in Iverson Park.  The 
neighborhood has already approved the 
concept of a trail around the perimeter of the 
park and the building of a low granite seat 
wall along the front of the park.  This vote will 
be on a more detailed plan with specific 
locations, materials, and drawings.  The 
drawings will be available on the CPNO web 
site prior to the meeting so please feel free to 
log on and check them out: 
www.candlerpark.org. 
 
 

The City of Atlanta 2011  
Comprehensive Development Plan 

(CDP) 
 
What is the CDP? 
 
Comprehensive Planning is required by all 
cities and counties under the Georgia 
Planning Act of 1989. The Georgia 
Department of Community Affairs sets the 
Minimum Standards for Comprehensive 
Planning. In addition, the City of Atlanta 
Charter mandates the preparation of a 
Comprehensive Plan every 3 to 5 years. The 
purpose of the Comprehensive Development 
Plan is to guide the growth and development 
of the City, set forth development goals, 
policies and an implementation plan for the 
City and its neighborhoods, while setting the 
framework for the future for a successful and 
prosperous Atlanta. The next Comprehensive 
Development Plan is due October 31, 2011. 
	
  
How can I get Involved? 
 
The Bureau of Planning will be working with 
neighborhoods and community groups in the 
development of the Community Agenda 
portion of the 2011 CDP.	
   There will be 
opportunities for input at various stages in 
the planning process. The schedule of 
meetings and information about other ways 
to provide input will be distributed through the 
NPUs and other community organizations. 

To learn more, visit 
http://www.atlantaga.gov/government/plannin
g/cdp.aspx. 
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The Friends School of Atlanta Hosts 
an Evening with Melissa Fay Greene 

Submitted by Nancy Bent 

On Tuesday, November 16, The Friends 
School of Atlanta (FSA) will host award-winning 
author and journalist Melissa Fay Greene, who 
will speak about her book There Is No Me 
Without You, in which the author puts a human 
face on the AIDS crisis in Africa. Greene will 
discuss the Ethiopian woman at the heart of 
the story, Haregewoin Teferra, and her heroic 
work caring for 60 children, running an 
unofficial orphanage and day school and 
learning first-hand about her country’s and her 
continent’s greatest challenge: the AIDS 
pandemic that is leaving millions of children 
without parents to care for them. The event, 
which runs from 6:00 to 8:00 pm, will be held 
on the FSA campus at 862 Columbia Drive in 
Decatur and is free and open to the public.  

Melissa Fay Greene, who is an FSA alum 
parent, is making her presentation as part of a 
Speaker Series entitled: Building Beloved 
Community, Celebrating 20 Years of Quaker 
Education in Atlanta, which is commemorating 
the 20th Anniversary of The Friends School of 
Atlanta throughout the 2010-11 school year. 
The Friends School of Atlanta offers a pre-K – 
8th grade program and remains the only Quaker 
school in Georgia. For more information about 
the event, contact Nancy Bent, Director of 
Advancement: 404-373-8746 x8135; 
nancy.bent@friendsschoolatlanta.org. For 
more information about the school and 
admissions, visit www.friendsschoolatlanta.org 
or contact Waman French, Head of School: 
404-373-8746x8136; 
waman.french@friendsschoolatlanta.org. 
 

 

CPNO Monthly Meeting Minutes, 
October 18, 2010 

 
I.  Welcome and approval of agenda:   CPNO 
President Doug Wetzel opened the meeting at 
7:05 p.m., welcoming approximately 28 members 
and guests.   
II. Report from Atlanta Police Department:    
Major Dalton introduced Captain Vince Moore, 
the new Zone 6 captain.  Major Dalton noted that 
crime rates in Zone Six continue to be among the 
lowest in the City – down 13% from the same 
month last year and down 52% compared with 
the first nine months of 2009.  There have been 
several burglaries and about 5 car break ins 
during the past month but not much other 
criminal activity.  Major Dalton said several 
armed robberies have taken place in nearby 
neighborhoods; composite sketches were shared 
with CPNO and will be posted on the CPNO 
website.  Also noted was that the Zone 6 
geographic area has been reconfigured, with 
distant beats to the north and south reassigned 
to other precincts, and areas west of Candler 
Park all the way to the Connector now added to 
Zone 6. 

Continued on page 13 
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Celebrating Thirty-One Years of Night Hospitality! 
By Sarah Wynn 

 
The 2010 year has been quite a busy one for the staff and volunteers of Clifton Sanctuary Ministries, as over two 
hundred men have been served in new and varied ways. On Sunday, October 17, the staff, the guests, and 
volunteers from across metro Atlanta gathered at Pleasant Hill Presbyterian Church in Duluth to celebrate the 
achievements of fifty-one incredible program graduates and the contributions of volunteers and organizations to 
the success of Clifton Sanctuary.   
 
The program began with Mark Matthews, the master of ceremonies and a former Clifton guest, sharing a poem 
he’s written about his journey back to independent living: 
 
I Don’t Regret a Mile 
 
I’ve dreamed many a dream that’s never come true. 
I’ve seen them vanish at dawn. 
But enough of my dreams have come true 
To make me keep dreaming on. 
  
I’ve prayed many a prayer that seemed no answer would come, 
Though I’d waited so patient and long 
But enough answers have come to my prayers 
To help me keep praying on. 
 
I’ve sown many a seed that fallen by the wayside, 
For the birds to feed upon 
But I’ve held enough golden fruit in my hands 
To cause me to keep sowing on. 
 
I’ve trusted many a friend that’s failed me 
And left me to cry alone. 
But enough of my friends have been true 
To make me keep trusting on. 
 
I’ve drained the cup of disappointment and pain 
And gone many a day without song. 
But I’ve sipped enough nectar from the roses of life 
To make me want to live on. 
 
After former guests Graylin Covington, Alvin Bailey, and David Allen spoke about the care, encouragement, and 
respect they had received at Clifton and Joe’s Place and how their lives have been changed as a result, fifty-one 
gentlemen were honored for accomplishing their goals at Clifton and returning to independent living. 
 
Cherie King, Clifton board member and Mary Lin Foundation president, presented each of the 2010 graduates at 
the dinner with a gift bag prepared by Brownie Troop #29359 from Mary Lin Elementary. The twenty-two third 
graders assembled the gift bags and decorated each one with a butterfly with the help of their troop leader, Kelly 
Crutcher, and other parents. 
 
The BB&T Buckhead branch was honored as the Corporate Volunteer of the Year for assisting Clifton with banking 
and credit card services. The branch has also provided new appliances, outdoor furniture, and linens for Joe’s 
Place. Northwest Presbyterian Church was honored as the Congregation of the Year for increasing its level of 
financial support this year, for inviting Clifton speakers to its religious education classes to talk about 
homelessness, and for conducting a suit and sport coat drive for Clifton’s Dress for Success program. Brad 
Michalove was recognized as the Individual Volunteer of the Year for his almost daily service on the board of 
directors as the treasurer. Brad lives in Candler Park, but Clifton has become a second home to him with the 
number of hours he dedicates to the needs of the shelter. Prince Davies-Venn, staff chaplain and case manager, 
was also recognized for his ten years of employment at Clifton. The number of lives that Prince has touched and 
uplifted in these last ten years is incalculable.  
 
The evening’s celebration of achievement, success, and generosity sent everyone in the room back out into the 
world with overflowing hope and joy. What a wonderful graduation and anniversary party! 
 
Clifton Sanctuary Ministries is a nonprofit organization at 369 Connecticut Avenue that provides shelter and 
nurture to men seeking to overcome homelessness. To donate or to learn more, visit www.cliftonsanctuary.com or 
call Alice Jenkins, executive director, at (404) 373-3253. 
 

 
 
Cherie King, Alvin Bailey, and Leslie Prince 
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CPNO minutes, continued from page 11 
 
III. Announcements: 
Doug Wetzel announced that CPNO elections will take 
place during the November general meeting. Several 
positions are open.  Randy Pimsler is heading up the 
nominating committee and can be reached at 
zoning@candlerpark.org.  To be eligible, residents 
must have attended four CPNO meetings in the past 
year (November’s meeting counts toward this).  There 
are other ways to get involved in CPNO in addition to a 
Board position.   
Doug Wetzel announced that the Fall Ball will take 
place October 22 from 7:30 p.m. – 11:00 p.m. at the 
Existentialist Church. 
Doug Wetzel announced that the Little 5 Points 
Community Police Precinct will be requesting a 
donation toward operating expenses at the next CPNO 
meeting.  An article detailing the request will appear in 
the Messenger.   
Cherie King announced that a block party will be held 
November 13.  Forty-four families have been invited.  
CPNO funds of $250 will partially support this event, as 
previously authorized for disbursement following 
submittal of approved receipts to Membership officer 
Lauren Welsh or Treasurer David Aynes.  
 Doug Wetzel announced an October 30 ribbon cutting 
ceremony for the Atlanta Beltline segment between 
Dekalb Avenue and Piedmont Park.  The Beltline bike 
path will link Candler Park to other neighborhoods 
Denise Warner, a candidate for DeKalb County 
Superior Court judge, returned to CPNO to provide 
details about her candidacy.  More information is 
available at www.Denisewarner.com. 
A representative from the office of Michael Rothenberg, 
who is a candidate for DeKalb County Superior Court 
judge, provided details about his candidacy. 
Candler Park neighbor Adrienne Hunter-Strothers 
shared information about her campaign for a Georgia 
Court of Appeals judgeship.  She has been 
campaigning throughout the state over the past several 
weeks and appreciates the support of her Candler Park 
neighbors.   
IV. Approval of Previous Month’s minutes: The 
September minutes were approved by a show of 
hands. 
V.  Officer and Committee Chair Reportsa. Fall Fest 
– Fall Fest Chairs Cherie King and Kate Sandhaus 
updated CPNO residents on recent accomplishments 
including a spectacular float in the Little 5 Points 
Halloween Parade.  Sponsorships are now just over 
$28,000.  Billboards advertising the Festival are in 
place on major highways including Interstate 85.  
Cherie and Kate noted that these efforts should bring in 
additional customers.  Major events during Fall Fest 
include the Fall Ball (Friday night), a 5 K Run (Saturday 
at 11:00 a.m.), the Festival (Saturday and Sunday), and 
the Tour of Homes (Sunday).  Volunteers are needed; 
there is an electronic signup sheet on the CPNO 
website.  Candler Park residents are encouraged to 
“friend” the festival on Facebook; the CPNO booth at 
Fall Fest will include raffle tickets, t-shirts, and other 
items.   Kate and Cherie requested $70 in funds for a 
CPNO banner; this was approved by a show of hands.  
Doug Wetzel congratulated Cherie and Kate for their 
contributions and gave them a gift certificate as a small 
token of CPNO’s appreciation.  Doug requested $100 
to be reimbursed for the gift certificates; this was 
approved by a show of hands.   Cherie and Kate were 
given a resounding round of applause for their efforts.  
CPNO is grateful for their time and dedication to 
making the 2010 Fall Fest a success.  
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CPNO minutes, continued from page 13 
 
b. Environment:   
-On October 16 the remaining creeping fig was 
planted and the original plants restaked.     
-There will be a butterfly garden planting November 
13 at 10:00 a.m..  Information will be available in a 
Messenger article and on the CPNO website.  

c. NPU-U Rep:    
-Amy Stout reported on the City’s most recent 
master planning activities.  Members should 
contact her if they have questions or concerns.   
-­‐d.	
  Public	
  Safety:	
  	
  	
  	
  Given	
  the	
  recent	
  armed	
  
robberies	
  and	
  carjackings	
  in	
  adjacent	
  
neighborhoods,	
  David	
  Bruce	
  encouraged	
  residents	
  
to	
  be	
  aware.	
  	
  	
  

e. Zoning: Randy Pimsler noted that there are no 
applications this month; a few items will be 
considered by the Zoning Committee next month.  
These include a variance request for 475 Clifton 
and a liquor license for the Wrecking Bar property 
on Moreland Avenue (while the property is not 
under CPNO’s jurisdiction, the property owner will 
be presenting his request to CPNO at the request 
of the Neighborhood Planning Unit- NPU).  Randy 
noted that he has been contacted by an architect 
involved in a potential new project on DeKalb Ave 
& Glendale, who will submit a few drawings for 
zoning committee comment.  In addition, Allen 
Cunningham, a former Candler Park resident, has 
prepared a power point presentation outlining an 
option for developing land around the Candler Park 
MARTA station.  This will be circulated to the 
CPNO Zoning Committee.   
 

 

 

f. Finance:  Dave Aynes noted that the CPNO account 
has $96,000 in cash-  $29,000 of this is committed and 
$67,000 uncommitted.  
g. Membership:  Lauren Welsh noted that block party 
funds are available.  To be eligible, one must  be a 
member of CPNO, show that they have been inclusive 
in inviting neighbors, announce the event at a CPNO 
meeting and save receipts.  Hosts can be reimbursed 
for up to $250 for food and drink (excluding alcohol) or 
toward the cost of a permit to block the street.   

Lauren asked new members to identify themselves; 
they were recognized with a round of applause.  

 
VI.  New Business 
The One Twelve Gallery (www.onetwelvegallery.com) 
will have an opening reception for the new textile 
exhibit – Seamless – Friday November 12 from 7:00 to 
9:00 p.m.   The gallery is located at 112 Krog Street in 
Inman Park.  
Neighbors asked how to get the issue of illegal parking 
on Oakdale Avenue onto the CPNO agenda.  It was 
suggested that those concerned about the issue initiate 
an idea and bring it to CPNO.   
Walt Weimar asked neighbors to please let him know if 
they are not receiving their copy of the Messenger.  
Walt Weimar announced the third “Screen on the 
Green” will take place on Saturday, October 30 at 
sunset.  The movie will be Monsters vs. Aliens.  There 
will be a community shred day October 23 at the 1st 
Baptist Church, Decatur.   
Regina Brandt announced the death of Holly Mull.  A 
service will be held in November at St. Luke’s 
Episcopal Church. A memorial fund will be established 
in her name.  
VII.  Adjournment:  Doug Wetzel adjourned the 
meeting at 8:10 p.m. 
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Be sure to renew your membership 
for 2010 

It’s a great way to get involved in the neighborhood and keep up 
with what’s happening in Candler Park, and allows you to fully 
participate by voting in CPNO monthly meetings, receive e-mails 
with important news, and keep apprised of upcoming meetings.  
In 2010 the CPNO Board will be reviewing by-laws to change 
annual renewal, but for now we need all members to renew. 

  - Lauren Welsh, CPNO Membership Secretary 

CPNO Membership Application 
Name:  ___________________________________________________ 
Address:  _________________________________________________ 
City:    ____________________ State: _______ ZIP:  _____________ 
Home phone:   ______________   Mobile phone:  _________________ 
Email:  ___________________________________________________ 
Minor Children (names and ages)   __________________________ 
Any information NOT to be published in CP neighborhood directory? 
__________________________________________________________ 
Business applicants list name, address, and phone # of designated agent: 
Name of business:   _________________________________________ 
Address of business:  ________________________________________ 

Optional Contribution 
If you wish to make a donation to help CPNO continue serving the 
neighborhood, please take this opportunity to make a contribution. 
Please indicate either:  New Enrollment _______ or Renewal ______ 
I elect to contribute ________________________________________ 

Membership Involvement and Interests 
___ New neighbor welcome  ___ Newsletter/Messenger 
___ Historic Preservation  ___ Candler Park/Environment 
___ 5K/Road Races   ___ Land Use / Zoning 
___ Tour of Homes   ___ Flyer Distribution 
___ Fall Fest   ___ Parent/child groups 
___ Social events   Other (specify) ___________ 
 

Please mail application and enclose any optional contribution 
to 

CPNO Membership, P.O. Box 5418, Atlanta GA 31107 

 

 

City Church-Eastside Holds Second 
Annual Sale, Beyond Fair Trade 

Submitted by Bryan Buck/ 
City Church-Eastside 

 
Atlanta, GA--City Church Eastside will hold the 
second annual event and sale Beyond Fair Trade 
on December 3, from 6 to 9 p.m. at the Stove 
Works facility, 112 Krog Street.  This year the 
local event and sale will feature the hand-made 
goods of three non-profit faith-based 
organizations--Amani Ya Juu, the Apparent 
Project, and 3 Seams.  
 
The sale will feature children’s clothing, 
accessories, home accents, and beautiful 
jewelry. All proceeds from the sale go back to 
each organization to support their missions of 
empowering third-world communities through fair-
trade programs. 
 
“Beyond Fair Trade is not only about providing 
fair wages for those working,” explains Scott 
Armstrong, Lead Pastor of City Church Eastside. 
“City Church shares a passion with each of these 
organizations to create a community for all 
people, locally and globally, where they can 
experience relationship with God and the 
community of joy, friendship and love born out of 
it." 
 
Amani Ya Juu is a Nairobi-based organization 
that gives marginalized African women an 
opportunity to develop and improve marketable 
sewing and business skills within a God-centered 
community. The women gain experience in 
purchasing, bookkeeping, skill training, quality 
control, management and design. For more 
information visit amaniafrica.org 
 
The Apparent Project focuses on the prevention 
of child abandonment in Haiti by creating 
opportunities for impoverished parents to earn an 
income through their artisan program which 
trains parents in a specialized skill, such 
as jewelry making, bookbinding, sewing, or 
another craft. For more information visit 
apparentproject.org 
 
3 Seams creates opportunities for people to 
purchase clothing for their children while at the 
same time supplying a child in need with an 
identical piece.  Each piece of clothing is made in 
sets of two.  One piece goes home with the buyer 
and one is donated by 3 Seams to an 
organization that ensures a child in need will 
receive it!  For more information visit 
3seams.com 

City Church-Eastside is a parish-minded church 
that seeks to embody and articulate the historic 
Christian faith, bringing about spiritually 
transformed lives, social healing, and cultural 
renewal to Atlanta’s urban eastside. Meeting 
Sundays at the Stove Works facility (10:30 a.m 
for worship) the church facility is also home to 
112 Gallery and Renew Counseling Center. 
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Classified Ads 
patcleans@comcast.net or call Pat Felty at 
404- 822-8043.  Customized home cleaning 
and organizing.  Pet friendly with 
neighborhood references.  Since 1989. 

PLANT TREES www.plant-tree.com 770-
912-9844 Certified Arborist / Master 
Gardener. Hazardous tree evaluation, tree 
care, & tree plantings / general lawn 
maintenance, aerating and fertilizing - 
Quentin Holden. 

HOUSE REPAIR - Rotted Wood, Interior 
Painting, Trim Carpentry, Drywall/Plaster 
repair, window repair. Candler Park resident 
15 years. Professional Work Free Estimate. 
Lee Nicholson 404-378-1343 

Sandy's Petsitting Service.  Have leash, 
will travel.  Petsitting in the home.  Call 
Sandy 404-966-1526.  10 yrs experience 

Lighthall's Cleaning - Est. 1989 great 
service at a great price!  All work is 
guaranteed.  404 893 9308 

NEED HOLIDAY HELP? Shopping, Baking, 
Cleaning or Gift Wrapping, please call 404-
378-4853 or email tbailey863@yahoo.com. 
References available upon request. 

Announcements 
RESCUED KITTENS FOR ADOPTION 
Rescued kittens looking for home-sweet-
home! I’m a Candler Park Mama, and 
animal foster Mama for our local 
communities animals in need of rescue. 
Please call Kate at: 404-228-6622  or  
katherine.branch@gmail.com and:  
http://katebranchbrowne.blogspot.com/ 
for information. Thank you! 

Zone 6 Crime Reports 
Compiled by David Bruce 

 
300 block Moreland Ave – Auto 
theft - 9/14 Tues Eve. Victim said 
she parked her vehicle in a parking 
lot and when she returned it was 
gone.   
 
1200 block McLendon Ave – 
Larceny from auto - 9/18 Sat Eve. 
Someone broke out passenger side 
window and stole a laptop, purse 
and makeup bag. 
 
1600 block McLendon Ave – 
Pedestrian robbery - 9/12 Sun Morn 
(Late Sat). Victim:  W/M 25 YOA. 
Victim said he was walking down 
the street when approached by 
suspects.  He said suspect 1 pulled 
out a gun and asked what he had in 
his pockets.  Victim told suspect 1 
he had a wallet and suspect 1 took 
the wallet, then told victim to run.  
Victim said suspect 2 and 3 were 
with suspect 1, but suspect 1 is the 
only one that engaged him. Taken: 
Wallet w/ $5 cash, debit/credit 
cards. Suspect 1: B/M, 6’00” 200lbs, 
25 YOA, dark complexion, wearing 
all black. Suspect 2: B/M, heavy set, 
wearing white shirt w/ black stripe 
on it. Suspect 3: B/M. 
 
Moreland Ave NE @ McLendon 
Ave – Larceny from auto - 10/2 Sat 
Morn. Parked on street. Someone 
damaged the driver’s side door and 
stole a car stereo and speakers. 
 
1200 block Euclid Ave – Larceny 
from auto - 10/6 Wed Morn. Rear 
alley. Someone broke out rear 
passenger side vent window and 
stole a car stereo. 
 
200 block Mathews Ave – 
Pedestrian robbery - 10/3 Sun 
Morn. Victim:  W/M, 56 YOA, lives 
at location. Victim said he was 
getting out of his vehicle when he 
noticed suspect vehicle pass him.  
He said suspect vehicle then made 
a U-turn and suspect exited from 
the back seat of the vehicle pointing 
what appeared to be a gun in his 
face.  Victim attempted to run, but 
suspect grabbed him and struck him 
several times on top of the head 
and in the ear with the apparent 
gun.  Suspect snatched victim’s 
keys and fled in victim’s vehicle.  
Victim refused medical treatment. 

 

 
 

On 10/4/2010 a supplement was 
done.  Victim’s daughter called 
police to report her vehicle stolen 
from the location.  Victim’s 
daughter stated her car key was 
on the key ring that was taken 
when her father was robbed.  
Victims believe suspects returned 
and stole the other vehicle also. 
Taken:1998 Ford Explorer, GA 
Tag# BIM0340 - 1993 Honda 
Accord, GA Tag#    BMG0755. 
Suspect:  B/M, 6’00” 180lbs. 
Suspect Vehicle:  Silver 4 door 
sedan. 
 
300 block Moreland Ave – 
Larceny from auto - 10/10 Sun 
Eve. Parking lot. Someone broke 
out rear driver’s side window and 
stole a laptop with case, passport 
and I-pod. 
 
1300 block Iverson St – Larceny 
– From Fri. 10/15 to Sat. 10/16. 
Unk Time. Someone stole 2 
bicycles from front porch of 
location.  A helmet to one of the 
bikes was recovered down the 
street. 
 
800 block Lake Ave – Robbery - 
10/12 Tues Day. In Park. Victim: 
W/F, Juvenile, 12 YOA. Victim said 
she was in the park with her doctor 
when suspect approached and 
snatched her purse from her 
shoulder.  She said the force threw 
her to the ground and suspect fled 
jumping in a dark colored vehicle.  
Witness said he saw the incident 
and began to follow suspect after 
he jumped into a Chevy Impala, 
but lost sight of him on the 
interstate. Taken:  Purse w/ wallet, 
I-pod, cell phone, sunglasses, $20, 
keys. Suspect:  B/M, wearing blue 
jeans, white shirt. Suspect Vehicle:  
Red Chevy Impala, GA Tag# 
HU170Q.  
 
400 block Seminole Ave – 
Robbery - 10/16 Sat Eve. Street. 
Victim:  W/F, 44 YOA.  
Victim said she was walking down 
the street when suspect 
approached and put his arm 
around her neck.  She stated 
suspect said, “give me your 
phone,” and she struggled with 
him briefly before he ran.  Suspect:  
B/M, 5’08” 180lbs, wearing blue 
jeans, black t-shirt, black wool cap.  
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